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Metropolitan King County Council

Committee of the Whole
STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM:  4

DATE:  April 6, 2006
PROPOSED ORDINANCE:  2006-0037
PREPARED BY:  Clifton Curry
SUBJECT:  AN ORDINANCE relating to oversight of the sheriff's office; amending Ordinance 473, Section 8, as amended, and K.C.C. 2.52.080, Ordinance 473, Section 11, as amended, and K.C.C. 2.52.110, Ordinance 473, Section 12, and K.C.C. 2.52.120, Ordinance 473, Section 13, as amended, and K.C.C. 2.52.130, Ordinance 11687, Section 2, and K.C.C. 3.42.020, Ordinance 11687, Section 4, and K.C.C. 3.42.030 and Ordinance 11687, Section 6, and K.C.C. 3.42.050, adding a new section to K.C.C. chapter 2.20 and adding a new section to K.C.C. chapter 2.52.
SUMMARY:  This is the third committee meeting regarding proposed legislation for adding processes and mechanisms for civilian oversight of the King County Sheriff’s Office.  At the March 2, 2006 meeting of the Law, Justice, and Human Services Committee, staff provided background on the sheriff’s office, the existing system for internal investigations of sheriff’s personnel, and overview of models for civilian oversight of police agencies, and an overview of this proposed Ordinance.   At the March 16th meeting, the Director of the Office of Citizen’s Complaints/Ombudsman provided an overview of the office’s processes for investigating citizen complaints against the sheriff’s office.  At this meeting, committee members will receive an overview on the Seattle Police Department’s Office of Professional Accountability.
Background.  The sheriff in King County provides a variety of law enforcement services and has the largest county criminal justice budget ($128.8 million and over 1,000 employees, many of these employees are subject to collective bargaining labor agreements).  The sheriff is responsible for certain mandated regional and local law enforcement services.  The sheriff’s office if the first response “police department” for all of King County’s unincorporated areas.  In addition, the sheriff’s office has several regional responsibilities, including the operation of the county’s Automated Fingerprint Identification System (AFIS), E-911 call and dispatch, King County Search and Rescue, and various other regional programs.  In addition, the sheriff’s office also provides services to cities and other governmental agencies under contract.  The sheriff’s office, through full cost recovery contracts, is the “police department” for 12 King County cities, Metro Transit, King County Airport, and several other agencies (the Muckleshoot Tribe, King County Housing, and U.S. Forestry Department, for example).  Almost half of the sheriff’s office operating budget is supported by contract revenues.  Consequently, the King County Sheriff’s Office is one of the largest law enforcement agencies in the Pacific Northwest, and only the City of Seattle and the Washington State Patrol have more commissioned officers.
City of Seattle’s Office of Professional Accountability.  In 1999, the Seattle City Council established the Office of Professional Accountability (OPA) within the Seattle Police Department.  The Director of the OPA is Sam Pailca, a civilian appointed by the Mayor and confirmed by the City Council in January 2001.

Complaints of police conduct are investigated by the Investigation Section of the OPA. The Director oversees the intake, classification, and investigation of complaints, certifies investigative findings, and makes recommendations on disposition and discipline to the Chief of Police.
The OPA Director also reports to the Mayor and the City Council on OPA activity, issues concerning the professional standards of the Department, and recommendations on strategies and policies to improve complaint gathering and investigative procedures.
Proposed Ordinance 2006-0037. This proposed Ordinance makes several changes to existing county systems for sheriff’s office oversight.  The primary changes proposed in this ordinance are the addition of a new division for law enforcement oversight within the Office of Citizen Complaints—Ombudsman and the creation of a distinct law enforcement audit function within the Council Auditor’s Office.  In addition, the legislation proposes several changes to “clean up” existing provisions in code.
The first major provision of this ordinance proposes to add to the Office of Citizen Complaints—Ombudsman and new Division of Law Enforcement Oversight.  The office currently has authority to investigate citizen complaints against sheriff’s office employees.  However, the ordinance adds significant new resources and responsibilities.  The new division would be responsible for receiving and recording all citizen complaints involving the sheriff's office and forward the complaints to the sheriff's internal investigations unit for investigation.    In addition, the division of law enforcement oversight shall receive and record “Whistleblower” notifications made by employees in the sheriff’s office.  Staff would be expected to have law enforcement and investigation experience.
Furthermore, the ordinance requires that the new division monitor all investigations.  A significant new responsibility in the area of investigations is added by the ordinance where, at the discretion of the deputy director of law enforcement oversight (a new position created in the Office of Citizen Complaints reporting to the Director—Ombudsman), division staff would participate in investigations performed by the sheriff’s office internal investigations unit.  These new investigatory responsibilities would include interviewing witnesses, including employees, and reviewing evidence and documents associated with complaints at any time during the course of the investigation.  At the discretion of the deputy director of law enforcement oversight, the division of law enforcement oversight may also conduct independent investigations.
Additionally, the deputy director may issue recommendations for policy changes and reforms directly to the sheriff to improve policies, procedures, and internal investigations.  The ordinance also proposes that the deputy director issue tri-annual written reports on all investigatory activities and their resolutions and present these reports to the county council.

The second major element of the proposed ordinance requires that the auditor establish a permanent and ongoing law enforcement audit process.  The auditor currently performs audits, as directed by the council, of all county agencies including the sheriff.  However, the proposed ordinance would add new, permanent requirements for reviewing the sheriff’s office and require that those audits to be performed by individuals with law enforcement expertise.  The ordinance proposes that the auditor acquire an outside law enforcement expert to conduct an initial audit of the sheriff’s office internal investigation operations and practices.  In addition, the auditor would use the services of this expert to provide periodic reviews of the sheriff's office and presents the results of the reviews to the council.

Further, the ordinance would require that the auditor assess and review the reports and recommendations from a newly division of law enforcement oversight in the Office of Citizen Complaints.  Based on these reviews, the ordinance requires that the auditor review the effectiveness of the division of law enforcement oversight.  The proposed ordinance allows that the auditor can either hire qualified personnel with expertise in law enforcement oversight or contract for independent consulting services with appropriate expertise, or both.
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1. Sam Pailca, Director, Office of Professional Accountability, Seattle Police Department
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1. Proposed ORDINANCE 2006-0037.1
2. Office of Professional Accountability, How Concerns About police Misconduct Are Resolved--Frequently Asked Questions About the Complaint Process

